Town Hall Pigeon excrement, building damage & staff Health & Safety.

The issue was first raised with STC at the April 2019 Council meeting. A quote was circulated from Edwards Pest Control to clear the pigeon excrement, treat the area and erect a steel rope frame and specific pigeon  netting between the Town Hall & Town Council office, over the courtyard to stop further pigeons. the quote was for £1400, reduced from the normal £2500 they would charge, given we already have a contract with them for ducks, rats & mole management in the town.
The Council discussed the issue and the following minutes were recorded:

7.7 
To receive and consider estimate for ‘pigeon control’ at the Town Hall.

The estimate received covers removal of the pigeon droppings and the erection of bird netting to the courtyard area. Councillors were undecided in that, although the building needed looking after and that the bird droppings are a serious health & safety issue, it needed more thought. No decision was made at this time, it was deferred  to go the new Council.

Cllr Pilcher recommended a pigeon specific noise deterrent box – Stop Bird PRO – £59 each.

Office ordered 2 units – for Main courtyard & side storage area and these were set up in June 2019.

It took a number of weeks for the pigeon population to reduce however after 2 months it was noted that later in the afternoon and evening the pigeons descended again in numbers and the problem wasn’t therefore solved.

In the last 2 months 5 dead pigeons were found in courtyard – these were disposed of by the outside team – assumed to be a consequence of noise deterrent.

5th  August 2019 - a pigeon was found in the courtyard – very distressed, unable to fly and showing symptoms of PPMV, a pigeon viral disease that can infect other pigeons and possibly chickens who can get ‘Newcastle’s Disease’ as a consequence. The office called DEFRA, RSPB, RSPCA – the RSPCA finally agreed to send someone out. The distressed pigeon was finally taken away by the RSPCA 2 days later and they agreed it wasn’t a simple ‘flying into the window’ accident.

The Mayor, Deputy Mayor and Town Clerk took the opportunity to view the courtyard and saw the distressed pigeon and agreed something needed to happen quickly to: 

a) clear the distressed bird, 

b) clear the area of pigeon excrement – still on the Town Hall window & roof, the courtyard gravel is still covered in feathers and excrement, and the Narford Scaffolding is covered in pigeon excrement.  

c) revisit Edwards Pest Control - to address the ongoing issues from a professional viewpoint.
Current issues

Health & Safety

· Staff are unable to open windows and patio doors as the air outside is full of feathers and toxic pigeon excrement.
· Staff are being subjected to the sight of distressed and dead birds, not a suitable working environment.
· Staff are unable to use the courtyard area at all.

· Staff are having to handle pigeon excrement covered barriers, A-frames etc. for the weekly market and events.

Building Maintenance

· The Town Hall & Office building are covered in pigeon excrement – this can over time damage the brickwork and is unsightly. 
· Windows, window ledges, brickwork, courtyard & gravel, patio slabs are all covered in pigeon excrement and feathers – all carrying disease.

· The constant pigeon presence is continually building up the toxic pigeon excrement.

Cost

· The cost so far - £500+

· Deterrents - £200 so far in deterrents which have so far failed.

· Clearance – nominal £500 for 2 Ground Maintenance staff over 2 days work to clear some of the pigeon excrement 

· There remains pigeon excrement the Ground Maintenance Team are unable to get to – without required ‘At Height’ training.
· The pigeons are still coming, regardless of the noise deterrent.

As some of the pigeon excrement has been cleared Edwards Pest Control have been asked to revise their original quote.

